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Charlotte Regional Visitors Authority

Board of Directors Meeting

Wednesday, February 8, 2012 – 8 AM

Ovens Auditorium – Hospitality Room

Attending:  Joe Hallow, Vinay Patel, Rai Glover, Geoff Durboraw, Tom Sasser, Tom Manno, Larry Huelsman, Paul Jamison, Chuck Allen, Russ Sizemore and Will Miller.  Attending via teleconference:  Derick Close and Mike McGuire.

Staff in Attendance:  Tom Murray, Tim Newman, Mike Crum, Mike Butts, Molly Hedrick, Larry Williams, Ted Lewis, Winston Kelley, Bill McMillan, Lamont Holman, Jeff Mann, Mike Applegate, Mike Riviello,  Jorge Rodriguez, Kimberly Meesters, Courtney Miller, Lee Gaddis, Jamie Faris,  Laura Hill, Brandy Larrick, Steve Bagwell, Nick Biancofiore, Mariel Littrell and Debbie Aldridge.

Others in Attendance:  Cameron Furr, CRVA Attorney from Grier Furr & Crisp; Ron Kimble from the City of Charlotte, Sid Smith with the Charlotte Area Hotel Association (CAHA); Erik Spanberg with the Charlotte Business Journal; Steve Harrison with the Charlotte Observer; Anthony Lindsey, Chairman of the CIAA Committee; and Linzi Sheldon with Channel 9 News – WSOC; and Bruce Grier with IATSE 322  and his wife Cindy Grier.  

Meeting Called to Order:  Chairman Hallow called the meeting to order at 8:00 AM noting that Derick Close and Mike McGuire were on the phone.

Moment of Silence to Honor Jerry Thornton:  The Chairman recognized the untimely passing of Jerry Thornton who was the Partnership Development Manager at Visit Charlotte.  Mr. Thornton was very well liked by his co-workers and clients. He maintained a 96% retention rate with Visit Charlotte partners.  Mr. Thornton will be greatly missed.  The staff and CRVA Board observed a moment of silence.

Approval of January 11, 2012 Meeting Minutes:  Mr. Sasser made a motion to accept the minutes as submitted for the January 11, 2012 minutes as submitted.  Ms. Glover seconded the motion.  For:  Hallow, Patel, Glover, Durboraw, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Jamison, Allen, Sizemore, Miller, Close and McGuire.  Against:  None.

Special Recognition of Bruce Grier, IATSE Local 322:  Mr. Crum presented a plaque of appreciation to Bruce Grier who served as Business Manager of IATSE Local 322 for 18 years in partnership with the Auditorium-Coliseum-Convention Center Authority and the Charlotte Regional Visitors Authority. Mr. Crum noted the level of cooperation and economic success achieved between IATSE (International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees) Local 322 and the ACCCA/CRVA during Mr. Grier’s leadership.

2012 CIAA Tournament Overview:  Anthony Lindsey, Chairman of the CIAA Committee, gave an overview of the upcoming CIAA Tournament being held at the Time Warner Cable Arena.   The Tournament will start on Monday, February 27th, with the Food Lion VIP Sponsor Reception and run through Sunday, March 4th. The Toyota Fan Experience will be held at the Convention Center March 1st.  The Tournament will be celebrating its 100th anniversary.   Sponsorships have been arranged with Coca Cola and McDonalds to distribute commemorative cups in twelve major markets.  Mr. Lindsey thanked the Board for its support of the tournament, which continues to bring recognition to Charlotte and provide economic development in the area.  For ticket purchases, those interested should go to the CIAA website or contact the Conference office.

Board Committee Reports:  Fiscal 2012-2014 Strategic Planning Updates -   Vice Chairman Patel gave an update on the developing Strategic Plan.  The Committee met on January 31st to discuss items that needed to be incorporated into the Vision and Mission Statements. Mr. Murray reviewed proposed changes to the Vision and Mission Statements (in the Board packages).  The language changes to the Vision and Mission Statements address the CRVA responsibilities for the assets managed by the CRVA and also its partnership relationship with other entities concerning regional hospitality and tourism assets.  The Senior Executive Management Team will be announced soon, and then the Staff will move forward with the reorganization concept, incorporating core competencies into all CRVA brands.   Mr. Huelsman made a motion to adopt the Vision and Mission Statements as amended.  Mr. Sizemore seconded the motion.  For:  Hallow, Patel, Glover, Durboraw, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Jamison, Allen, Sizemore, Miller, Close and McGuire.  Against:  None.  

Budget Committee Recommendation – Budget Amendments #2 & #3 -  Ms. Glover, Chair of the CRVA Budget Committee, introduced two budget amendments recommended by the Committee.  Budget Amendment #2 is to transfer $16,500 to cover the purchase of poles to properly install the glass to the hockey dashers at Bojangles’ Coliseum.  Budget Amendment #3 is to transfer $46,164 to cover the cost of food and beverage equipment at the Convention Center. Both budget transfers will have a net effect of zero as the funds will be transferred from other capital items to cover the expenses.  Mr. Huelsman made a motion to accept the Budget Amendments #2 & #3.  Mr. Jamison seconded the motion.  For:  Hallow, Patel, Glover, Durboraw, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Jamison, Allen, Sizemore, Miller, Close and McGuire.  Against:  None.  

Ms. Glover asked the Board members to hold the date of Tuesday, March 6th from 12 noon to 5 PM open on their calendars for a Budget retreat.  Further notice will go out giving the location of the retreat, but it will likely be held at the Convention Center.  

Democratic National Convention (DNC) Update:   Mr. Miller stated that there is a lot of excitement on the DNC Convention front with people coming in from out of town.  Mr. Crum discussed the increase in activities, and the scheduling announcement made by the Democratic Congressional Campaign Committee (DCCC) of a celebration event being held at the Speedway on Labor Day, the two days of convention activities at the Time Warner Cable Arena on Tuesday, September 4th and Wednesday, September 5th, and then the President’s acceptance speech held at the Bank of America Stadium on Thursday September 6th.  The Host Committee announced the venues that have been selected to host welcome events for the 15,000 members of the media and approximately 6,000 delegates.  The Media Welcome Event will be held on September 1st and the Delegate Welcome Event will be held on September 2nd.  Visit Charlotte continues to assist the Host Committee with rooms and venues.  At Time Warner Cable Arena, with Jeff Mann as the point person, there were official media production visits and there continues to be ongoing tours, meetings and coordination with the City and the internal DNC Team.  Mr. Crum discussed a visit to Denver to hear about their city leaders’ experiences in hosting 2008 DNC Convention. The Convention Center is hosting the same sets of tours and media visits as the TWCA.  Progress is being made on the License Agreement.  The Bojangles’ Coliseum, Ovens Auditorium and NASCAR Hall of Fame continue to be on hold for possible events, pending direction from the Host Committee.   Mr. Crum showed the official logo of the Host Committee which will be used for the DNC 2012.  Mr. Miller noted that when the Superbowl was played in Indianapolis, they used the opportunity to showcase what their City could do with future prospective events held there.  He suggested that Charlotte can be showcased in the same manner during the Convention to show what Charlotte can do for future business. 

Business Performance Summaries:  Destination Statistics -   Mr. Newman reported that the good news continues, with food & beverage tax collections up 9% and occupancy tax collections up 7%.  2011 ended as the second highest year for rooms sold in the market’s history (2007 being the highest).  December ADR (Average Daily Rate) continues to show growth.  Mr. Newman stated that there may be some difficulty getting the room blocks that are necessary to get a good base of business but this should be resolved with continued partnerships with the hospitality industry.   

CRVA Goals – As an organization, the CRVA continues to maintain a 4.5% rating on services.  The organization is on target with the room night production, Convention Center bookings, fund balance projection and revenue versus budget.  Implementation of the organizational structure improvements is also on track.  

Sales Activities -  Mr. Butts informed Board members that January is not typically a good closing month; however, 18 events were closed for the month.  Year to date, Visit Charlotte is at 97% in room night production and 105% in booking points.  Mr. Butts explained how booking points are determined, based on the differences in need and peak periods for bookings. This keeps the team focused on putting business in real need periods.  The sales team brought in $37,000+ in partnership sales which is the best month ever in partnership revenue.   Visit Charlotte now has over 600 partners.    Visit Charlotte’s impact on the community is illustrated by the 118 attendees who came to a panel discussion on the motor coach market, with less than 30% of those being hoteliers.

Marketing Activities – Mr. Riviello reviewed the Romantic Get Away Campaign using the Valentine’s holiday as the catalyst.  The goal is to encourage people to view the holiday as a get-away weekend.    The Romance Campaign landing page was shown to the Board, including an events calendar, special offers, hotels and restaurants.  For the first 6 months of the CRVA fiscal year, website traffic is up 48% year to date.   In January, the website reached an all- time record achieving 142,000 visits.  The latest edition of “Tour Charlotte” was just released.  This quarterly newsletter goes out to about 1,800 tour group operators. Visit Charlotte sponsored the Trade Show Executive’s Annual report on Religious Meetings and a live webinar at the Professional Convention Management Association.  There were 350 people who visited the webinar and 153 meeting planners requested information.  This information is given to the sales team to generate leads.  Marketing has been lending support to the Modern Pentathlon event that the Visit Charlotte Sports Sales Department is bringing to town.  Modern Pentathlon contains five sports: Fencing, Swimming, Riding, Running and Shooting.  The World Cup for the Pentathlon will be held in Charlotte in early March.

Communications Activities -  Ms. Hedrick disclosed that January produced a large number of media hits, primarily concerning the DNC and NASCAR Hall of Fame.   Out of 44 conversations with local and national media, only 6 were responding to media requests with the remainder being proactive pitches.  A few examples were shown of targeted publications with a list in the consent report.  Ms. Hedrick spoke on the “Road 2 London” Media Activity and the visit NC Media Mission hosted by the NC Division of Tourism in New York City. In community relations, Ms. Hedrick will attend a DNC Community Partners meeting tomorrow.  The communications staff is working with Human Resources to support internal communication with employees, including manager’s updates and bi-weekly newsletters for all employees.
Measures:  December Financial Report – Mr. Williams reviewed the December 2011 Financial Report noting that the balance sheet reflects that the CRVA is able to meet its current financial obligations with total assets of $15.2 million.  Overall, the CRVA had a net operating deficit of approximately $157,000 versus a budgeted deficit of $139,000 for the month of December.  

Visit Charlotte’s net expense was $757,000 versus a budgeted net expense of $882,000.  The Convention Center had an operating deficit of $550,000 versus a budgeted deficit of $604,000 for the month.  Bojangles’ Coliseum recorded an operating deficit of $42,000 versus a budgeted deficit of $29,000.  Ovens Auditorium recorded an operating deficit of $30,000 versus a budgeted deficit of $4,000.  At the Time Warner Cable Arena, actual net expenses were under budget by $113,000 as one concert and six NBA games did not occur.  During November, the NASCAR Hall of Fame had a net operating deficit of $172,000 versus a budgeted net operating deficit of $149,000.   Fiscal year-to date, the actual net operating deficit is $440,000 versus a budgeted net operating deficit of $205,000.  The Airport Contract Services had an operating deficit of $22,000 which was right on budget.  The CRVA Parking Operations had a gross surplus of approximately $38,000. After applying the revenue sharing for the Convention Center and the NSCAR Hall of Fame divisions, the net surplus of $7,000 goes directly into the CRVA’s fund balance.  Fund Balance Projection: Based on current fiscal year-to-date activity, the organization expects to meet the fund balance goal of $3.5 million.  Mr. Huelsman made a motion to accept the December 2011 financial report.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Glover.  For:  Hallow, Patel, Glover, Durboraw, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Jamison, Allen, Sizemore, Miller, Close and McGuire.  Against:  None.

Consent:  Mr. Crum noted that for the month of February the facility dashboards have been moved to the consent portion of the meeting, and he encouraged Board members to review the reports in the Board packages.  Two additional items in the Consent report include the Operational Improvement Plan which, reflects the arrival of Tom Murray and Bob Buchanan, and updates on the Strategic Plan.  The other material of note is the Liberty Walk Project, which will be on Council agenda for their participation and support on February 13th.  The Liberty Walk is a Revolutionary War trail in the Center City area and is a public/private investment. 

Mr. Huelsman informed Board members of the up-coming VAC (Visitors Advisory Committee) meeting on February 23 from 3:30-5 PM.  The meeting will be held at Central Piedmont Community College in the Culinary Arts Building, Room 200.  Mr. Huelsman noted the importance of utilizing this group’s talent.  At the meeting, the VAC will get an update of the Strategic Plan.  Mr. Murray will be introduced and Mike Applegate will be speaking.

Mr. Durboraw reported that the February rental car business has been exceptional.  Mr. Allen reported that, in January, US Airways has exceeded its January 2011 numbers and is encouraged by the bookings and projections for 2012.   Mr. Sasser informed the Board members that Restaurant Week was strong and January as a whole was good.  Mr. Jamison noted that residential real estate business is up 2% in the area.  

Executive Session – There being no further business, Ms. Glover made a motion to move into Executive Session at 9:05AM under General Statute 143-318.11 (a) Subsection (3) to consult with an attorney retained by the CRVA in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney and the CRVA. The motion was seconded by Mr. Durboraw.  For:  Hallow, Patel, Glover, Durboraw, Sasser, Manno, Huelsman, Jamison, Allen, Sizemore, Miller, Close and McGuire.  Against:   None.  

The regular meeting was reconvened at 9:11AM.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:12 AM.

Rai Glover

Secretary                   
